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April 26, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits an ordinance that will authorize the use of a project labor agreement (PLA) to construct the Brightwater conveyance system.

The Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) is proceeding with implementing the Brightwater project and final design is now underway for the 36 million gallon per day treatment plant and associated conveyance facilities, including the combined tunnel, influent pump station, portals, and marine outfall.  DNRP expects to go to bid for the first tunnel contract in July 2005, and to begin construction on the conveyance system early in 2006.  Construction of the treatment plant will begin in mid-2006.  DNRP expects to complete construction on the Brightwater project in 2010.

As you know, our region’s economy and environment will be at risk if Brightwater is not built by 2010.  To meet this critical date, I am recommending the use of a project labor agreement to help ensure that Brightwater is constructed on time and in a cost-effective manner.  My recommendation is based on a careful review of state criteria for the use of a PLA, and policy direction from the King County Labor Policy Committee.
In February 2004, I released an issue paper that explained how the Brightwater project met both state criteria and county policy direction for considering the use of a PLA.  The paper also outlined a set of policy recommendations I developed to maximize the inherent advantages of a PLA while minimizing its potential disadvantages.  The findings from the issue paper are summarized below.

Justification for a Brightwater PLA

Washington State Executive Order 96-08 states that project labor agreements are of “great potential economic benefit for appropriate and time sensitive major construction projects which will extend for a substantial period of time, involve a substantial number of contractors, subcontractors and trades and craft workers, and have a substantial dollar value.”  The state criteria are supported by King County Labor Policy 2002-022, which encourages the county to explore the use of a PLA for projects “that have a complex scope, a multi-year schedule, a budget of significant size, and/or clear public benefit.”  The Brightwater project meets each of these conditions.

· Time sensitive.  Estimates show that about one million new people will be living and working in King County’s wastewater service area by 2040.  This rate of growth will exceed the storage and conveyance capacity of the Northend wastewater system by 2010; if Brightwater is not online by this time, the region may face significant risks to human health and water quality from wastewater backups and overflows.  Economic impacts are also possible.  The Washington State Department of Ecology has stated that, if new capacity is not in place by 2010, it may impose moratoriums on new sewer connections in jurisdictions tributary to areas of the sewer system that are overloaded.

· Substantial project duration.  Brightwater will be constructed over a period of five years (2005–2010), which is sufficient to span multiple bargaining agreements.  By setting labor terms for the entire period, the county can avoid potential labor-related disruptions from strikes and lockouts during renegotiations of expired bargaining agreements.

· Substantial workforce.  The Brightwater project will require a substantial number of contractors, subcontractors, and trades to construct the complex array of deep underground tunnels, portals, a pump station, and an underwater outfall deep in Puget Sound.

· Substantial dollar value.  At a cost of approximately $1.48 billion (2004 dollars), the Brightwater project will be one of the largest public works projects constructed in the Puget Sound region.

· Public benefit.  The public benefit of Brightwater is clear:  the Brightwater treatment system will enable King County to continue to protect public health, preserve this region’s vital water resources, and support regional economic growth for the next 30 years and beyond.

Executive Policy Recommendations for a PLA

In addition to confirming that a PLA is appropriate for the Brightwater project, the issue paper presented a set of executive policy recommendations that would maximize the inherent advantages of using a PLA while minimizing the potential disadvantages and risks.  These policies are listed below. 

· Competitive bidding policy recommendation.  King County will ensure that small, non-union contractors can effectively compete for work on the Brightwater project.

· Cost-effectiveness policy recommendation.  King County will ensure that the Brightwater PLA is cost-effective by exploring ways to increase efficiency and reduce costs.

· Labor harmony policy recommendation.  The Brightwater project labor agreement will establish general work rules to ensure the timely completion of Brightwater construction.

· Labor diversity policy recommendation.  The Brightwater PLA will include goals to achieve broad representation of women, minority, and disadvantaged business enterprises and workers in the Brightwater workforce.

· Labor supply and training policy recommendation.  The Brightwater project labor agreement will help provide and maintain a continuous, highly trained construction work force in the Puget Sound region.

· Worker safety policy recommendation.  The Brightwater project labor agreement will ensure safe working conditions and employee compliance with all safety rules established by King County and the contractor in accordance with applicable state and federal laws.

· Wages and benefits policy recommendation.  The Brightwater PLA will ensure that all workers are paid a livable wage and receive health, welfare, and retirement benefits.

Based on the findings from the issue paper, I directed DNRP to negotiate the terms of a project labor agreement for the Brightwater conveyance system with the regional and local construction trade councils.  The resulting agreement (attached) includes specific terms and conditions that meet the policy recommendations listed above.  In addition, the PLA establishes labor terms and general work rules for the entire construction period and will avoid potential disruptions from strikes, lockouts or slowdowns.  After reviewing this agreement, I am confident that it will help ensure the timely and cost-effective completion of the Brightwater conveyance system.

Your timely review of this ordinance and project labor agreement for the Brightwater conveyance system is critical.  The first tunnel contract will be advertised in early July 2005, and we must have the PLA in place before that time.  DNRP is also negotiating a PLA for the Brightwater Treatment Plant, and I anticipate forwarding that agreement to the King County Council in the next few weeks.  If you have any questions about the ordinance or proposed PLA, please contact Christie True, Manager of the Major Capital Improvements Program in the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 
206-684-1236.

Thank you for reviewing this ordinance and project labor agreement for the Brightwater conveyance system.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
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